
MINUTES OF THE ECONOMIC COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 1st OCTOBER 2013

PRESENT: 
Cllr. Holmes (in the Chair), Cllrs. Bancroft, Fletcher, Holdom, and macLachlan
APOLOGIES:
 Cllr. Goodchild
 Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.

10/13: Reports from Committee Members:

a)
Super Fast Broadband:
Cllr. Fletcher reported that the Commons Account Committee had hauled British Telecom across the coals due to the ridiculously slow roll out of the project. The European Union is sitting on the funds so it is just case of ‘sit and wait’. In response to a question from Cllr. Holmes, Cllr. Fletcher did not think that B.T having the monopoly on the project would have any impact on its delivery. He would keep Members updated as and when there was any news.

b)
Defibrillator:
Cllrs. Bancroft and macLachlan reported that they had spoken to Sissinghurst resident Richard de Coverly who belongs to the Air Ambulance organisation. He had kindly produced information on the use of defibrillators which had been passed onto the new owners of The Milk House Public House who have now agreed to hold the device there. There was further discussion regarding signage advertising the location and whether this would be an issue as the building is listed. The Deputy Clerk assured Members that she did not see this as a problem as the signage in The George Hotel, where the Cranbrook defibrillator is situated is merely a laminated card placed in a front window. Cllr. Bancroft suggested a letter expressing thanks is sent to the new owners, Dane and Sarah Allchones confirming that we would proceed with the order on the strength of their kind offer to house the equipment, this was agreed by all Members, Cllr. Holmes felt the letter should include an official welcome to the village. Cllr. Bancroft informed Members that she had been aware that the Primary School in Sissinghurst were hoping to raise funds to hold an additional device at the school but she had been informed by the Clerk that Kent County Council were the responsible body.

c)
First Responders:
Cllr. Bancroft tabled an article she had printed from the Tenterden Parish News inviting members of their community to join the Tenterden Community Response Team (TCRT). The article explained that a steering group were looking to recruit volunteers from members of their community to assist in dealing with any emergency that may arise where local resources could be of use, it was not intended to replace ‘blue light’ services but to supplement them. They gave the example of the “Great Storm of 1987”. 
Cllr Holmes reminded Members that Cllr. Rook had mentioned this topic in a recent Full Council meeting and suggested that the information tabled by Cllr. Bancroft be passed onto him to consider as an item on the agenda for discussion by all Members at a forthcoming Full Council Meeting. 

c)
Community Transport:
Cllr. Bancroft reported that as requested at this Committee’s last meeting she had written to David Lambert of Age UK, asking him to contact Cllr. Rook and discuss the possibility of using monies they had been bequeathed for a possible community transport project. She was unaware if any discussions had taken place.

Cllr. Holmes reported that there had been no further developments in the scheme to run a community bus between Frittenden and Cranbrook since the grant applied for by Battle Area Community Transport had been refused by Kent County Council. As far as he was aware the project had been placed on the ‘back burner’ for the moment but he was hopeful that it may be resurrected at a later stage if other funding could be secured.  

d)
Centenarians:
In his absence, Cllr. Holmes read out a report prepared by Cllr. Goodchild in which he referred to the success of the 100th birthday party for Alf Haselup hosted by Cranbrook Primary School. He went on to list suggestions for how a list could be complied of eligible residents in the Parish that may benefit from a card and good wishes on their special birthday. All Members agreed with the suggestions made and accepted Cllr. Goodchild’s offer to be the nominated person who collates and manages the list. Cllr. Bancroft suggested that the article that Cllr. Goodchild writes for the Parish Newsletter highlighting the project be extended to the church magazines in the Parish. 

e)
Local Economic Initiatives Fund:
Cllr. Holmes reported that the existence of this funding from Tunbridge Wells Borough Council had been promoted by Cranbrook Business Association by way of their online newsletter; he had also mentioned it at a recent meeting of the Cranbrook & Weald Tourism & Economic Forum. Cllr. macLachlan stated that he had approached the contact for the fund to enquire if an attempt to retain a literary presence in Cranbrook in the shape of a bookshop would be a suitable project. Although the response was positive he felt that the extensive business plan that was required to apply for a grant was not proportionate to the monies available. Cllr. Holmes stated that the necessity to provide a business plan when applying for funding from any source would be standard procedure. 

f)
Welcome Pack Update:
Cllr. Holmes reported that Cllr. Goodchild had recently revisited the estate agents that had originally been given supplies and was disappointed to note that some had no record of ever receiving them, whilst another discovered them hidden in a drawer! The agents appeared enthusiastic to the concept so with renewed effort, additional supplies would now be given out. Members discussed if it was necessary to print further cards, a decision was deferred until the current stocks, of which the Deputy Clerk stated there were still approximately seventy in the office, are all used. Cllr. Bancroft suggested widening the area of estate agents to include those in Hawkhurst and Staplehurst. 

11/13:  Section 137 Funding and Policy:
a)
The Clerk has received two requests of funding, one from ‘Home Start’ a charity supporting friendship and young families in Kent and the other from Victims Support. Members decided that as neither organisation were specific in helping parishioners from Cranbrook or Sissinghurst then they would request the Clerk reply to these organisations politely declining any financial assistance. This was proposed by Cllr. Holmes, seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed. 

b)
An application had been received for funding, from Cranbrook Ladies Group for £500 to assist with the cost of providing speakers for their monthly meetings. Cllr. Bancroft declared an interest in this item as she is a friend of the applicant. Members discussed the application but felt there was insufficient information available to them to make a decision. It was agreed that the Deputy Clerk would contact the applicant to gather further information on the group which would be presented at the next committee meeting, when a decision could be reached. 

c)
An application had been received for funding from St. Dunstan’s Church requesting £420 to assist with costs in the launch of “Messy Church”, which is a monthly time when families can come together during craft sessions, eating together and celebrating God through music and prayer. A full discussion followed. Cllr. macLachlan voiced a concern that in awarding a grant, we may be accused of favouring a particular religious denomination. Members discounted this concern as Section 137 applications are encouraged from all community groups and is non discriminatory. Cllr Fletcher proposed the grant be awarded, this was seconded by Cllr. Bancroft, Cllr. Holmes also voted in favour, two Members abstained, therefore the motion was carried. The Deputy Clerk advised Members that applications that sought funds merely for continued running costs should be discouraged as it was considered good practice to award grants for capital projects. With this in mind Members felt that a request that the grant should be ring fenced for the purchase of craft materials could be stipulated as a condition. 

d)
Cllr. Holmes referred to the current policy adopted at the last meeting, in which it was decided Members would be informed via email of received applications. This does not appear to be working efficiently, and has caused extra work for the Clerks.  He proposed that we return to the previous system where this Committee would discuss the applications during meetings. In the event that an application was in need of an urgent decision and could not wait until the next scheduled meeting of this Committee then those applications should be put before the Policy and Resources Committee. In his opinion this would be a rare occurrence. This was seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed.
12/13: Town Centre Retail:
Cllr. Holmes informed Members that he had a meeting scheduled for 10th October with the General Manager of Sissinghurst Castle to discuss how we may help each other and use visitor numbers to our mutual advantage. Cllr. macLachlan mentioned how he had thought that joining the Association of Market Towns would be to our advantage; however this suggestion had been previously rejected by the Members. He also mentioned that he often receives complaints from parishioners, regarding issues such as ‘early closing day’; he feels that Cranbrook is ‘dying on its feet’; this is further borne out by the closure of the bookshop in the town. 
Cllr. Holmes responded by stating that ‘early closing’ was a legacy from the past and he was actually encouraged by the high level of occupancy compared to other similar towns. 
He also stated that the Mary Portas initiative which was now two years down the line had not really lived up to its expectations. Cllr. Fletcher reminded Members that in securing free parking for the end user, this Council had done as much as it could to support the infrastructure.

13/13: 297 Bus Timetable Changes: 
Cllr. Holmes informed Members that an issue had come about due to the service being taken over by a new operator. The timetable has been adjusted to show the bus leaving Cranbrook for Tunbridge Wells at 09:27hrs which means that bus pass holders are unable to use their passes as they are not permitted before 09:30hrs. He was very pleased to report the issue has already been resolved, he had spoken to Kent County Council and an adjustment would be made to the timetable showing the bus arriving at 09:30hrs. Cllr. Holdom highlighted a further error on the timetable regarding which side of the road the bus stops by HSBC bank. Cllr. Holmes offered to email his contact at Kent County Council requesting this is also rectified, before the timetables are reprinted. Cllr. Holmes also stated that he had spoken to a representative from Staplehurst Parish Council who reported experiencing reliability problems with the Arriva No.5 service that had on occasion failed to turn up at all. Cllr. macLachlan expressed concern that Sissinghurst had encountered the same problem. Cllr. Holmes requested to be informed if he received any more complaints as he would be happy to take this to the next Transport Accessibility Group meeting as a representative from Arriva is present at the meetings.

14/13: Local Partnerships: 
a)
Cranbrook Business Association:
Cllr. Holmes informed Members that the Chairman of the business association, Kevin Warman would be standing down at the A.G.M on Monday 14th October; he had no idea at present who was likely to replace him. He went on to say that under his Chairmanship the Association had performed well for the Town, he had come up with a lot of initiatives and would be greatly missed. Cllr. Holmes stated he was unable to make the meeting on the 14th and asked if anyone could go in his place? Cllr. Holdom volunteered to attend.

b)
Cranbrook & Weald Tourism & Economic Forum:
Cllr. Holmes reported that at a recent meeting the issue of coach parking specifically with regard to the entrance and exit of the Regal Car Park had again been discussed. County Councillor Sean Holden had been asked to investigate so it was now a case of ‘watch this space’.

Cllr. Holmes informed Members that as next year sees the centenary of the outbreak of the First World War, it was hoped that something could be organised on a similar basis to the recent Golden Jubilee event. Cllr. Bancroft mentioned the planting of poppies scheme being rolled out by B & Q on behalf of the British Legion. Volunteers are being asked to plant poppies along verges and on roundabouts in celebration of the anniversary.

Cllr. Holmes reported that the Forum was in the process of getting the Cranbrook leaflets reprinted. 

Members felt that more should be done to promote that Cranbrook had ‘free parking’, Cllr. Bancroft suggested that it could be added to the Windmill advertising boards that are placed at the entrances to the Town. Cllr. Holmes stated the next meeting of the Forum was scheduled for 10th October; he would be attending and would raise the point.  

c)
Transport Accessibility Group:
Cllr. Holmes had nothing to report.
 15/13: Community Issues:
Cllr. Fletcher informed Members that the Weald Centre Group had a successful meeting with the planners in September and it was hoped that plans would be submitted for approval in November. The site now covers an area of 2,500 square metres. He explained there needed to be a ‘Heads of Agreement’ document between the Weald Centre Group, the Landowner, Tunbridge Wells Borough Council and the Parish Council. Progress is being made although there are still some issues to be resolved such as whether Tunbridge Wells Borough Council is prepared to give up the public toilet site for construction. 

16/13: Items for Information: 
Cllr. Goodchild requested that Cllr. Holmes inform Members that Lesley Atkins the co-ordinator of the Wednesday Lunch Club hosted by Cranbook Primary School for the over 60’s was in need of extra drivers and helpers in the school hall weekly, he would be happy to pass on any offers of help.
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